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   TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 
Wednesday, August 12, 2015 

NON-PUBLIC SESSION 
NH RSA 91-A:3  II (a) The dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any public employee or the 
disciplining of such employee, or the investigation of any charges against him or her,  
 
NH RSA 91-A:3 II (c) Matters which, if discussed in public, would likely affect adversely the reputation of 
any person, other than a member of the public body itself. 
 
J. Sullivan motioned to enter non-public session at 5:30pm.  Seconded by D. Winterton. 
 
Roll Call -  
D. Winterton – yes 
T. Tsantoulis – yes 
A. Jennings – yes 
R. Duhaime – yes 
M. Miville – yes 
D. Ross - yes 
J. Sullivan - yes 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
DISCUSSION #1 – Classification Pay Plan 
D. Shankle:  Facilitated discussion regarding Classification Pay Plan and recommendation to move Police 
Prosecutor position from a grade 22 to a grade 23. 
  
R. Duhaime motioned to approve the Classification Pay Plan as presented dated 08/12/15 to move 
Police Prosecutor position from a grade 22 to a grade 23.  Seconded by A. Jennings. 
  
Roll Call -  
R. Duhaime – yes 
M. Miville – no 
D. Ross – yes 
A. Jennings – yes 
D. Winterton – yes 
T. Tsantoulis – yes 
J. Sullivan - yes 
Vote 6 in favor; 1 opposed = motion carries. 
 
DISCUSSION #2 – Town Administrator Contract 
Donna Fitzpatrick, Administrative Services Coordinator:  Facilitated discussion regarding Dr. Shankle’s 
Town Administrator contract with the Town of Hooksett for period 08/01/2015-06/30/2020 (see 
attachment “A”).   
  
D. Winterton motioned to approve Dr. Shankle’s Town Administrator contract with the Town of 
Hooksett for period 08/01/2015-06/30/2020 as presented dated 08/12/15.  Seconded by R. Duhaime. 
  
Roll Call -  
A. Jennings – yes 
M. Miville – yes 
R. Duhaime – yes 
T. Tsantoulis – yes 
D. Winterton - yes 
J. Sullivan - yes 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
J. Sullivan motioned to exit non-public at 6:00pm.  Seconded by D. Winterton. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
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Respectfully submitted by,   
 
 
Donna J. Fitzpatrick,  
Recording Clerk 
 
CALL TO ORDER- PUBLIC SESSION 
Chair Sullivan called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.     
 
ROLL CALL – ATTENDANCE  
Donald Winterton, Nancy Comai, T. Tsantoulis, Adam Jennings,  Robert Duhaime (left at 9:00 pm), Marc 
Miville, David Ross, Chairman James Sullivan, Dr. Dean E. Shankle, Jr. (Town Administrator) 
Missed:  James Levesque 
    
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
SPECIAL RECOGNITIONS 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

a. Public:  July 8, 2015 
M. Miville:  As Secretary of the Council, I have reviewed the votes tallied and confirm the accuracy of the 
minutes. 
  
R. Duhaime motioned to accept the public minutes of July 8, 2015 with edits.  Seconded by T. 
Tsantoulis. 
Vote unanimously in favor.  A. Jennings abstained due to prior absence. 
 

b. Non-public:  July 8, 2015 
D. Ross motioned to accept the non-public minutes of July 8, 2015.  Seconded by D. Winterton. 
Vote unanimously in favor.  A. Jennings abstained due to prior absence. 
 
AGENDA OVERVIEW 
Chair Sullivan provided an overview of tonight’s agenda. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 

a. $100.00 donation from Professional Electric al Contractors of CT., Inc. to Hooksett Fire-
Rescue Dept. 

b. $50.00 donation from Margaret L. & Arthur D. Saul to Hooksett Fire-Rescue Dept. 
c. $250.00 donation from Hooksett Garden Club to Hooksett Conservation Commission for the 

Merrimack Riverfront Trails project. 
d. $97.00 donation from Hooksett Memorial School to Hooksett Fun-in-the-Sun Camp Program 

 
D. Winterton:  I’d like to thank everyone for their generous donations.  Once a donation is made to a 
department, who determines where the funds are spent within the department (specifically items “a and 
b”)?  Is the money dedicated to a fund or determined by the Chief or this body? 
 
Dr. Shankle:  It depends on how the donation is worded; if it specifies a place, it would go there.  If it’s 
general, it goes to the department’s budget and the Chief would determine how it gets spent. 
 
D. Ross motioned to accept the Consent Agenda as written.  Seconded by M. Miville. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 

 The Attorney General for NH has come out with an updated memo on the Right to Know law; sent 
a memo previously in 2013 and sent it to all boards and committees at that time. We need to do 
this again so we can send it out to everyone who should get it. 

 
Consensus to direct Chair to send letter with updates on RSA 91-A to all town boards and committees. 
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 Health Insurance committee update is coming up later. 

 I’m working on some possible Charter changes.  One of the things I’m going to put together for 
your consideration is moving the town meeting from April back to March to be in line with the 
School District.  I spoke to the superintendent who said that moving to April would be difficult for 
them; they would have to send out pink slips and some people may have an issue with that 
timing.  Another issue is there are 3 towns in the district so people would be voting at different 
times for the school board.  I think those are good reasons.  Another issue that this brings up is 
how to get more voter participation.  I called Bill Gardner who does a lot of voter education.  
When I called him to ask what we can do, he suggested that we go back to a March meeting.  For 
every town on a meeting schedule other than March, people aren’t just paying attention.  They 
think March is the time for town meetings; once that time has passed, people aren’t really paying 
attention.  We wouldn’t need to change the fiscal year, but we may need to move Council seats.  I 
don’t think anything else would need to change. 

 
N. Comai:  By the town changing the vote to March, how does that impact pink slips and anything else the 
school district does? 
 
D. Shankle:  By moving to March, it wouldn’t affect them.  Moving to April to coincide with us would make 
it more difficult. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Traditionally by April 15, the school proceeds on hiring additional positions if they get 
approved based on the vote from March.  Budget Committee would have to review both at the same time.  
I was a member of a Charter review board several years ago and that was brought up at that time also as 
something the Council may want to consider. 
 
Consensus for Town Administrator to look into and proceed with moving the town meeting from April to 
March, beginning in 2017. 
 

 Lilac Bridge engineering contract is coming up later. 

 The organization of Police and Fire (public safety), anything you aren’t seeing tonight you will see 
at a future meeting. 

 
PUBLIC INPUT 
 
NOMINATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 

a. Nomination: Jacqueline McCartin – Alternate to Full Member Parks & Rec Advisory Board 
A. Jennings nominated Jacqueline McCartin from alternate to full member of Parks & Rec 
Advisory Board.  Seconded by M. Miville. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Since Parks & Rec has appointed her as their Chair, we would need to waive the rules and 
appoint her tonight. 
 
D. Ross motioned to waive the rules and appoint tonight.  Seconded by M. Miville. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
D. Winterton motioned to appoint Jacqueline McCartin.  Seconded by R. Duhaime.   
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 

b. Nomination: Mike Horne – Alternate Parks & Rec Advisory Board  
A Jennings nominated Mike Horne as an alternate to the Parks & Rec Advisory Board.  Seconded 
by M. Miville. 
 
D. Ross:  This is a nomination so he will be appointed at the next meeting. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Nominations do not require a second; appointments do. 
 

c. Appointment: Dan Lagueux – Economic Development Advisory Committee 
M. Miville motioned to appoint Dan Lagueux.  Seconded by D. Ross. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
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d. Appointment: Town Councilor(s) sub-committee – Parks & Rec Advisory Board AND Dept. 

Oversight Committee 
A Jennings has been appointed to the Parks and Rec and Department Oversight subcommittees as 
Council rep. 
  
J. Sullivan:  Maybe there should be 3 so there would be a tie breaker; you can still conduct business with 
2 and have no alternate.   
 
M. Miville was appointed to the Department Oversight Committee as a member. 
 
K. Rosengren:  In the original motion for the committee, there were 3 full members and an alternate. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Mr. Ross will serve as an alternate. 
 
D. Ross:  Is there an alternate for Conservation Commission Council rep?  We needed one this past 
Monday. 
 
K. Rosengren:  Rob Duhaime is the alternate. 
 
SUBCOMMITTEE REPORTS 
A. Jennings:  Parks and Rec elected Jacqui McCartin as Chair, Deb Miville as Secretary and Vice Chair 
was also elected.  I need to look and see who it was; you can come back to me. 
 
T. Tsantoulis:  Hooksett Youth Achiever meeting was held tonight.  We selected a recipient, and we will 
present that at our next meeting. 
 
R. Duhaime:  Nothing to report. 
 
M. Miville:  Economic Development Committee has 115 business lined up and we are recruiting 
volunteers to interview between 2-4 business each.  There will be 2 hours of training on 9/18 and they will 
have a couple of weeks to interview business (who will receive surveys in advance) based on their 
responses.  We are currently looking for volunteers to meet with these businesses.  Every committee 
member is tasked with 10 businesses to make sure the file with contact information is correct and 
updated. I received an email from the manager of the 99 Restaurant.  They are closing on 8/24 for a few 
days for renovations and are having a grand reopening ribbon cutting ceremony on 8/27 at 5pm. 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS 
Public Hearing for the Town Council to give the public Martin’s Ferry Road, Hooksett, NH speed limit 
study data and to get their comments about this roadway for the Town Council to establish a speed limit 
for Martin’s Ferry Road. 

 
J. Sullivan:  “The Hooksett Town Council will be holding a public hearing on Wednesday, August 12, 2015 
at 6:30pm at the Hooksett Town Hall Council Chambers, 35 Main St, Hooksett NH.  The purpose of the 
public hearing is to give the public Martin’s Ferry Road, Hooksett, NH speed limit study data and to get 
their comments about this roadway for the Town Council to establish a speed limit for Martin’s Ferry 
Road.  The speed limit study is available for viewing in the Administration Department and questions 
should be directed to them.”  I declare this public hearing open.  Chief Bartlett and Captain Daigle are 
here to review the study. 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  I’d like to let the audience know that there are copies of the study as well as Development 
Regulations material available on the front table if they would like to review any of these documents.   
 
Chief Bartlett:  We have had some residents on Martin’s Ferry ask me to provide additional enforcement 
down there for speeding, noise and other traffic related issues.  I wanted to gather some data so I 
mounted a radar device on a phone pole for a week in June 2014 and again in September 2014.  
Combined statistics were an average speed in September of 33 mph and 35 mph in June.  70% of the 
cars were between 29-38 mph in June and 19,169 cars were between 30-39 mph in September.  
September had more volume since school was in session.  Under state statute we need an engineering 
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study to justify the reduction of speed.  It should be posted at 30 and we needed the study to reduce it to 
25.  I don’t know how it got posted at 25 mph, but it was.  It’s hard to enforce something that isn’t legal.  
The residents were not satisfied with my survey, so Dr. Shankle had an engineering study done.  It’s my 
understanding that those results were similar to mine.  I think statutorily the speed limit is 30 mph but is 
incorrectly posted at 25 mph, which is just my opinion. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  On page I-30 of the Development Regulations handout (see attachment “B”), there are 
highway classifications within the town – collector roadway, local roads and arterial highways. The 
definitions are on page I-4.  There are only a few collector roads in town, and Martin’s Ferry is one of 
them.  It meets the criteria of the Chief’s study and the traffic study as well, which is why it’s our 
recommendation is to post it at 30 mph which is probably the legal speed limit since we can find any 
indication a traffic study was done before. 
 
J. Sullivan:  On page I-30, should all collector roads be posted at 30? 
 
Dr. Shankle:  The point of them being collector roads, you know there is going to be higher traffic and the 
Planning Board designated them as that.  Since it is presumed the speed is going to be 30 unless it’s 
posted lower, it’s implied that they can handle normal traffic which would be a 30 mph road. 
 
D. Ross:  The traffic study isn’t the only consideration in determining the speed limits in town.  A traffic 
study is part of that, not the only thing to be considered.  We are talking about a stretch of road that is 0.7 
miles long, about 25 seconds of driving at 30 mph.  I don’t see any hardship in leaving it at 25.  There are 
dynamics on that road which are unique to, as opposed to so many others.  It is a “shortcut” to get from 
Manchester to Hooksett Rd.  People often drive very fast on that road.  The surface condition is rarely 
good, especially in the winter.  It has 2 different bus stops where the kids have to walk to and stand on 
the street.  There are students from the college, walking/driving/biking, on that road.  I think there are a lot 
of dynamics of that road that require a lower speed limit.  All the way into Manchester, it is a school zone.  
I see no hardships to drivers leaving it at 25 mph.  Posted at 25 mph says to me that it’s 30.  Everyone 
knows they won’t get a ticket for going 5 mph over.  I consider the safety of the children and the parents 
firstly.  This came up previously back in 2007; I have heard from a number of residents and they are 
totally opposed to this.  I think we should be listening to them.  
 
J. Sullivan:  The process is after the public hearing the vote will be in 2 weeks. 
 
N. Comai:  You are saying that it’s posted at 25 but have no legal authority to enforce that; can you 
elaborate? 
 
Chief Bartlett:  Under statute 265:63 and 265:62 it discusses the process and manner to alter speed 
limits, and it is based on engineering study.  The engineering study says it should be posted at 30.  Right 
now it’s posted at 25 and I’m not going to enforce that speed limit if it’s not legal. 
 
N. Comai:  There must have been something in the past that had it posted at 25. 
 
M. Miville:  The previous police chief unilaterally changed speed limits without consulting the Council, 
several years ago.  There are several roads in town that do not have the correct speed limits posted.  I’m 
not sure if it is in the minutes or not. 
 
R. Duhaime:  If the speed limit was changed to 30, it’s enforceable. 
 
Chief Bartlett:  It’s really 30 now, unless we find an engineering study that says it’s not.  The fact that the 
sign says 25 isn’t really valid, in my opinion. 
 
R. Duhaime:  If this gets approved, the speed will be set at 30 and you can enforce it. 
 
Chief Bartlett:  We have written tickets over there; since 2014, we have issued 25 for an average speed of 
43 mph.  It is subjective based on the officer’s discretion.  The other side is credibility in court.  If we bring 
someone in for 1, 2, 3 mph over the speed limit, the credibility needs to be maintained in front of the 
judge.  We have to balance this; same thing with the deployment of resources and where we spend our 
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time.  That is part of the decision making process when we ask voters to support more officers, so we 
have more proactive patrols. 
 
A. Jennings:  Reading the engineering study, it states changing the speed limit rarely changes the speed 
characteristics of the traffic stream.  It recommends that it be set at 35; 85% of the drivers are driving 
above 35 already. 
 
D. Winterton:  I see this as we have a couple options: we could set it at 25 as a Council, but your feeling 
is you can’t enforce it at 25 but you can at 30.  Our other option is change to 30 so it can be enforced. 
 
Chief Bartlett:  If you vote to change it to 25, it needs to be based on the engineering study.  This process 
started because we couldn’t find the background to show it was properly posted at 25. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Whatever we decide to post it at, you have the authority to enforce it at your discretion. 
 
Chief Bartlett:  I hope so. 
 
M. Miville:  If we vote to keep it at 25, the study doesn’t back it up and you said we need the study to back 
up the current speed limit. 
 
Chief Bartlett:  The statute says “shall use.”  In my opinion, we need to have something that sets the 
speed limit if it’s less than the state regulated 30 mph zone, such as an engineering study as required by 
law.  What you do with that is up to you. 
 
D. Ross:  There is a document somewhere listing all the roads in town and posted speed limits.  I had to 
resign my position in 2010 before all this was done.  We checked with the attorney at the time; it’s not just 
the engineering study.  The town can appoint someone to set the speed limits, based on expertise.  There 
were extensive discussions regarding the various speed limits throughout the town.  At the time there was 
a consideration of using the police chief, as well as the health department/Public Works and someone 
from the Council to be on the committee.  The RSA requires it has to be done through a process, if I’m 
correct.  The traffic study is not the only factor to consider in making this decision.  We are using it as a 
basis for our determination.  You have to have some legitimacy on a ticket when you take them to court.  
People are going 40 mph on that road.  It’s not safe, especially for younger drivers.  Speed limits are so 
we are not duly impeding the flow of traffic.  An extra 2 or 3 seconds of driving is hardly impeding the flow 
of traffic on that road. 
 
J. Sullivan:  This is the hearing to get the information for the official posting.  There is a safety committee 
which includes the Chief, Town Planner and Director of Public Works.  Can you indicate if they concur 
with the recommendation? 
 
Chief Bartlett:  Back then, we didn’t conduct an engineering study, however the 2 surveys can be used as 
an engineering study according to the statute.  I didn’t see it, at the time, as a major problem based on 
the data we collected. 
 
T. Tsantoulis:  The town paid for an engineering study and we have the Chief before us indicating that it 
would be easier to enforce a posted speed of 30.  The engineer indicated the road will support a higher 
speed limit.  These are things we need to take into consideration.  It’s probably irrelevant on how it got 
there.  I understand the enforcement issue and we need to support the police department. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Is anyone from the public here to comment on this subject? 
 
David Smith, 26 Martin’s Ferry Rd, Hooksett:  I want to thank the Hooksett PD for taking the time to do 
these surveys, although we disagree on the outcome, they did do something very productive.  I’m going 
to prove how productive it was which I think it will contradict some of the views.  The first survey was in 
June 2014 over approximately 10 days; 91% were driving over 25 mph.  That is pretty extreme.  35 mph 
and over was 40% of the traffic.  That is 10 mph over the speed limit.  I don’t think any of us would expect 
to be able to drive 10 mph over the speed limit and not get pulled over.  If we did then speed limits would 
be useless.  When that survey was done they came back and were satisfied and didn’t think it was 
extreme.  The traffic at that time was pretty light.  The September 2014 survey was over 7 days; there 
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were 96% more vehicles than the first study.  This is a major road for dump trucks, tow trucks, etc.  It’s 
based on safety and speed.  We have 2 schools on that street; my house is only 20’ off the road.  When I 
bought my home, the street was posted at 25 mph and that was one of the considerations when I bought 
my home.  86% of the cars in the second survey were speeding at 26 mph and above.  12,597 were 
going 35-53 mph; these are real numbers.  The study that the town paid for has given us some good 
information.  They ran this study for one day, 50 cars each direction.  I’m not sure that is a good 
perspective of volume on that road.  85% were traveling at 38 mph; that’s pretty drastic.  I wouldn’t expect 
the police to pull anyone over doing 31 mph.  If you know there is a police presence on that street, I think 
it would greatly reduce the speeding on that road.  There are 31 driveways, 4 intersections, 2 commercial 
buildings on one end of it, Underhill School (485 students, 58 staff), SNHU has 3,000 in-house students 
(and about 200 faculty) and half probably drive by our house.  I’d like to address what Mr. Ross said 
about every road has dynamics.  There is a runner in my house and she feels like she is taking her life in 
her hands by running on that road.  The study references there will always be a difference of opinion of 
what is reasonable.  I’d like Council to vote in favor of keeping it at 25 and have our police reasonably 
enforce that.  12,597 cars in 7 days were going over 35 mph; that is a lot of tickets.  Thank you. 
 
Matt Harding, 32 Martin’s Ferry Rd, Hooksett:  I want to express that my concern with raising the speed 
limit is the pedestrians on that road.  The shoulder of the road is less than shoulder width.  If I am trying to 
bike or push a stroller, it’s not a comfortable situation.  Increasing the speed limit would reduce the 
reaction time of drivers to make maneuvers to avoid pedestrians/oncoming traffic, and I’m concerned that 
would create unsafe situations.  Thank you. 
 
Robin Dupuis, 21 Martin’s Ferry Rd, Hooksett:  My concerns are the same as everyone else’s.  Daily, at 
some point on that road, I see an accident just missed.  Whether it is a car rear-ending another car or a 
child crossing the road and a car is speeding down there.  Safety should be a consideration, not just 
needing another police officer or not.  I have a dog and I also have children.  A couple years ago, during 
the school year, there were lots of cars all going over 30 mph and my dog happened to run across the 
street to see another dog.  I knew he would be killed because of all the traffic and how fast they were 
going.  There was a woman bringing her child to Underhill and she was going 25 mph, and she hit my 
dog.  We took him to the vet and they said he would have been killed if she was going 5-10 mph faster.  
All I can think about is if that was a child; they would not have made it.  I would encourage you all to drive 
that road a few times before you make a decision.  When 2 school buses pass each other, the kids can 
high five each other.  Adding 5-10 mph to that, you are asking for problems.  I’d also encourage maybe 
looking into a sidewalk on that road.  Day and night young people are walking there.   I hope you vote to 
keep it at 25.  Whatever the speed limit is, you know they are going faster than that.  If you move it to 30 
or 35, now they are traveling at 40 mph or more.  Just a thought, thank you. 
 
J. Sullivan:  I have 2 letters from residents to read into the record.  (see attachments “C” and “D”) 
 
Lorie Wilkinson-Bell, 18 Martin’s Ferry Rd, Hooksett:  I am here to tell you that in the experience of 
walking the road, just from the shoulder to the top of the hill, it’s very dangerous.  I am a runner and biker 
and feel like I need to increase my speed to get to the sidewalk at SNHU just to feel safe.  My daughter, 
who is from out of state, was very nervous pushing her children in the stroller.  The trash is increasing; 
every week we see more and more.  When the time changes and it gets darker earlier, it will be harder to 
see the students who dress in dark colors, walking to get food and groceries, etc.  They are putting their 
life in your hands.  I was running at one time and a female police officer turned her car sideways to slow 
the traffic so I could get by.  I can’t imagine increasing the speed limit there.  I haven’t seen many officers 
going by.  The volume of tractor trailer trucks – I’m not sure if they are over the weight limit for the bridge - 
but it shakes the house.  At 9:30pm I have to close my windows because when traffic is leaving night 
classes, I can’t hear anything.  There needs to be something done about it. 
 
David Breault, 28 Martin’s Ferry Rd, Hooksett:  I am retired and see different traffic at different times of 
day.  I went out and measured the road from the yellow line to the white line and it was 9.5’.  That doesn’t 
leave a lot of room; from the white line over, I don’t know if it’s even a foot.  For anyone walking, it’s 
impossible.  There is nowhere to park, so please consider the width of that road also – it’s very narrow.  
Thank you. 
 
Pat Dietrich, 30 Martin’s Ferry Rd, Hooksett:  At the end of the road there is a 10 ton weight limit on that 
bridge.  If you raise the speed limit to 30, you have the trucks going faster.  Add to that the 10 ton weight 
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limit on the bridge at the end.  How do you say it’s safer if you increase the speed limit, keeping that in 
consideration?     
 
Chief Bartlett:  We would have to have some method to weigh them.  State police have portable scales 
but we are not certified.  There have been a lot of changes with the state police and trucks.  Over the last 
few years, the federal and state have taken local ability away from local jurisdictions and put that back on 
the state.  Without training on weighing trucks I don’t know how we would deal with that. 
 
P. Dietrich:  I am a truck driver and the Gross Vehicle Weight is posted on the side of my truck; each truck 
has a classification and it has to be posted on the side of any commercial vehicle. 
 
D. Ross:  It’s a stone bridge and that is why it’s legally limited at 10 tons.   
 
P. Dietrich:  A 26,000 pound truck exceeds the 10 ton weight. 
 
T. Tsantoulis:  We seem to have wandered off the original subject of the speed limit.  I assume the town 
owns the bridge, but I believe we need to consider that at a later date. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Council will be voting at our next meeting on the official posting of the road.  The police have 
raised the concern that they are not able to enforce a speed limit that has not been properly posted.  
Regardless of whatever the posting is, the police can use their resources to promote safety on that road. 
 
R. Duhaime:  Times have changed; we have major highways going through Hooksett.  The town doesn’t 
have control over the state roads, the state does.  This is a road that is taking the overflow from the state 
roads.  When I was on the Planning Board, we talked about how many buildings they were going to put in 
before we would put sidewalks in from the campus to DW Highway.  SNHU keeps expanding and it’s 
going to turn into increased traffic volume.  There have not been any improvements on Martin’s Ferry in a 
long time.  No matter what we set the speed limit at, I don’t think it’s going to solve the problems that are 
out there.   
 
D. Ross:  Raising the speed limit is not going to be an improvement of any sort.  When you have school 
buses going in opposite directions, and there is a pedestrian on the road, I have to cross the center line if 
I want to avoid hitting that person.  That is putting myself and the oncoming driver in danger.  I see no 
benefit in changing the speed limit at all.  To correct a presumption made by Councilor Tsantoulis, it 
would be easier to enforce a legally posted speed limit.  Regardless of the speed, that has nothing to do 
with the police ability to enforce it. 
 
M. Miville:  It is in my district as well as Councilor Ross’s district, and I am struggling with this.  I have 
driven that road on 6 different occasions at different times.  I had a hard time keeping my car at 25 mph.  
According to these surveys, not one single car was traveling at 25 mph; the lowest speed was 27 mph.   
 
D. Smith, 26 Martin’s Ferry Rd, Hooksett:  We all find it hard to do certain things, but if it’s the law, that’s 
what we have to do.  It’s a safety issue.  We all speed, no one is perfect.  We aren’t looking at the 26 mph 
speeder.   
 
J. Sullivan:  We will close this after the second public input and vote on the speed limit at our next 
meeting.  We thank everyone for coming. 
 
5 MINUTE RECESS 

 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

a. William “Bill” Bald, Risk-Ex, Health Insurance Presentation 
J. Sullivan:  We have 3 members of the health insurance committee here tonight. 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  We are here tonight to present to you recommendations for the health insurance for 2016.  
We have Matt Bose, committee chair, and Bill Bald our committee consultant.  We also have 3 presenters 
from the health insurance carriers:  Candace Schaefer and Melissa Briggs from Health Trust; John 
O’Leary from NHIT and Bob Bergan from CGI.  We have some of the committee members in the 
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audience also.  The members are here to answer questions tonight, or they are willing to come to a future 
meeting for a formal presentation if you prefer that. 
 
M. Bose:  The committee asked me to put a letter together as an overview (see attachment “E”).  The last 
statement directly relates to the excise tax and we are willing to come back before that takes effect in 
2018.  You will want to engage in a formal RFP process as these numbers are based on the previous 
months and years to give you these estimates.  I will pass it off to Mr. Bald for his presentation. 
 
B. Bald:  I came in mid-stream with the committee.  They had done a lot of legwork that made my job 
much easier (see attachment “F”).  National Perspective:  Typically government sector premiums are 
higher than commercial sector.  New England has the highest health care costs in the nation; the cost of 
health care is driving those costs.  We go into a lot of detail on how the town of Hooksett compares on a 
number of values, including co-pays.  Hooksett is considered Platinum under the ACA; there are 4 tiers of 
plan designs – platinum, gold, silver and bronze. 
 
D. Winterton:  Is there a platinum plan design in NH? 
 
B. Bald:  There is one with one small group carrier and they are an anomaly.  It’s Maine Community 
Health Options. 
 
D. Winterton:  Was there one in 2014? 
 
B. Bald:  No there was not.  Bronze is the minimum level that meets the ACA.  Narrow networks limit the 
choice of providers for plan participants.  20% of health care dollars is taken up by prescription drug 
costs.  The average wholesale price is $178/month for brand name drugs and $11/month for generic 
drugs.  Medical Loss Ratio looks at demographics which impacts pricing for health plans.  In NH, as you 
move further north in the state, the costs of health care increases.  Insurers that have a larger market 
share tend to get better rates because they have the volume.  You are trending well in early 2015, year to 
date.  You are attractive to insurers with this MLR.  $3000 hospital services deductible; HRA is a promise 
by the town to pay claims subject to the deductible.  Health Trust offers higher deductible options coupled 
with an HRA.  These are 2015 rates; 2016 rates are not available at this time. 
 
D. Winterton:  If the town funds an HRA and an employee goes to a specialist for a co-pay of $50, who 
pays that? 
 
B. Bald:  The employee; the HRA is set up to pay for the hospital services.  The “Cadillac Tax” is 
uncertain, depending on what happens in the 2016 election.  Employee deductibles are not included in 
the calculation. 
 
D. Winterton:  Would you expect the tax to be paid by the employer or shared with the employee? 
 
B. Bald:  That depends on the employer.  If you are on a fully insured plan it will be the responsibility of 
the insurer to collect and pay that tax.  It is based on the full amount of the premium, regardless of how 
much the employee or employer pays.  It also includes contributions to Health Savings Accounts and 
health FSA’s and HRA’s.  The IRS is counting on that income.  It only looks at cost, not quality of 
coverage. 
 
D. Winterton:  If someone goes to the commercial market, I pay much less than what this shows.  Is this 
partly because our over 65 population is included in our medical loss ratio? 
 
M. Briggs:  Yes, we include the Medicomp employees as well.  This is secondary coverage, so Medicare 
ultimately pays most of the claims. 
 
D. Winterton:  If we cover retirees over age 65, can they adversely affect our medical loss ratio, impacting 
rates for a 25-year old? 
 
M. Briggs:  Yes, that is correct. 
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D. Winterton:  If we had a retiree who goes to the private marketplace, can they come in and out of our 
program? 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  Most of the time, they cannot.  There is a slight possibility, if they are in the NH retirement 
system, they may be eligible.  It would be up to the provider to make that decision (NHIT or Health Trust). 
 
D. Winterton:  Is the buyout rate of 50% of the annual cost a result of surveying other towns?  And is that 
50% of any plan they pick or is that 50% of our lowest plan they might be eligible for? 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  We looked at other communities and we found we are on average but could be a little 
higher.  The 50% cost of insurance is based on the higher tiers we were looking at. 
 
D. Ross:  If someone opts out, if that amount is below the threshold, that is free of any Cadillac Tax 
correct? 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  We pay $2400 annually to anyone who opts out; if they opt out, they would not be on the 
health insurance so there would not be any Cadillac Tax. 
 
B. Bald:  There is a huge disparity in the cost of health care in NH.  Shopping tools are very beneficial to 
your employees as well as your medical loss ratio. 
 
D. Winterton:  If we had a high deductible plan and the consumer was paying out of pocket, you would 
drive the extra few miles to save significant dollars.  We might save money in 3 years, but what is the cost 
benefit to the employee?  We are trying to change behavior because we are heading toward the Cadillac 
Tax. 
 
B. Bald:  Police, Fire and Public Works unions support the NHIT recommendation. 
 
T. Tsantoulis:  What are the incentives for a generic prescription? 
 
B. Bald:  A lower co-pay. 
 
D. Winterton:  So right now we are paying $10/month for a 90-day supply of medication and the “carrot” 
would be to go to $0 co-pay for a savings of $3.33 month, hoping to change behavior. 
 
B. Bald:  That’s the recommendation; the other “carrot” would be the $127,000 in premium savings and 
being able to possibly push back the excise “Cadillac” tax. 
 
D. Ross:  Another “carrot” to offer, is if the town has a savings of $127,000, they will be less likely to push 
for more contributions from employees.  Anything we can encourage them to do to keep the cost of health 
care down, we should.   
 
B. Bald:  If you educate your employees about the medical loss ratio, they are paying a percentage of the 
premiums and that is going to increase. 
 
R. Duhaime:  I think this is long overdue.  Why would we pay all these benefits and not review it every 
year?  This is a win-win and I hope it happens. 
 
N. Comai:  I want to make sure that we as a group remember that our end goal is continue to allow 
employees to have some skin in the game.  I hope our aura isn’t changing because we are saving some 
money.  The 3 union groups – by having their buy-in is going to save the Administration and the re-
negotiation of the new contracts.  We gave them an opt-out in case they didn’t like what you came up 
with.  Thank you to all of you for putting in the hours to do this project.  You have saved an immense 
amount of time in the long run in other areas such as union negotiations and the desire of the board to get 
everyone moving in the same direction in town. 
 
B. Bald:  I was very impressed with the way the committee was engaged in this.  They were looking for a 
win-win versus an adversarial approach.  They realized there were 2 sides to this story – tax impact and 
having a reasonable plan. 
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D. Winterton:  I’d like to thank the committee immensely for taking on this challenge and all the hard work. 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  We are looking for a consensus this evening to move forward with a formal RFP process in 
the fall.  All of the rate info presented was from 2015; the meeting is October 16 so by the end of October 
we should have the formal rates from Health Trust to move forward with an RFP.  Secondly, is the union 
negotiations.  They put in opt-out language into the second year of their contracts.  They were looking at 
doing that in September and since our rates will not come out until October, according to the town 
attorney, we can ask them for an extension to wait until the new rates come out.  We wouldn’t have to go 
back to the voters to have them vote on the contract again that they voted on in May 2015. 
 
D. Ross:  Does the calendar year vs. fiscal year impact budgeting?  I’d think that would make it easier.  
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  We can look into seeing if these carriers offer that.  If we decide not to continue with our 
current carrier, Health Trust, they require a 60-day opt-out and there is a 2-year restriction before we can 
go back to them. 
 
D. Winterton motioned to direct Town Administrator to approach the unions and see if they would 
be willing to extend their deadline until formal rates are received.  Seconded by A. Jennings. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
D. Winterton motioned to direct Town Administrator to move forward with a formal RFP process to 
get bids and include the current recommendation.   Seconded by T. Tsantoulis. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
M. Miville:  I’d like to recognize Dr. Shankle for his leadership on this and commend all their efforts on a 
job well done. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 

a. 14-066 Lilac Bridge Update – Engineering Contract 
J. Sullivan motioned to approve the engineering contract for the Lilac/Village Bridge with Dubois 
and King in the amount of $132,450 and authorize Dr. Shankle to sign the contract.  Seconded by 
M. Miville. 
 
Roll Call –  
T. Tsantoulis – Yes 
D. Ross – Yes 
R. Duhaime – Yes 
A. Jennings – Yes 
D. Winterton – Yes 
M. Miville – Yes 
N. Comai – Yes 
J. Sullivan – Yes 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 

b.  15-021 Reorganization of Department of Public Works – New Job Descriptions 1) Recycling 
& Transfer Division Asst. Crew Chief and 2) Highway Division Building Asst. Crew Chief 

D. Boyce:  I have a change to the Asst. Crew Chief for Building Maintenance so I am giving you an 
updated version right now (see attachment “G”). 
 
J. Sullivan motioned to approve the Recycling & Transfer Asst. Crew Chief job description.  
Seconded by D. Winterton. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
Dr. Shankle:  I have no problem with the changes that she has proposed to the Building Asst. Crew Chief. 
 
J. Sullivan motioned to accept the Highway Division Asst. Crew Chief job description with 
proposed changes.  Seconded by A. Jennings. 
 
A. Jennings:  Will there be training available to achieve these certifications and licenses? 
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Dr. Shankle:  If people came in with these requirements, they would have a leg up on the job, but to say 
these are a minimum requirement isn’t realistic. 
 
M. Miville:  I assume these positions will be posted publicly for anyone to apply for, not just the people in 
the department? 
 
D. Boyce:  This is part of the reorganization; the Recycle & Transfer Asst. Crew Chief is a new position. 
 
D. Winterton:  Are these new positions part of the bargaining unit? 
 
D. Boyce:  No. 
 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 

a. 15-055  Acceptance of Conservation Easement Deeds 1) Manchester Sand, Gravel & 
Cement Co., Inc. “The Villages at Head’s Pond”  “Head’s Pond” “Great Pond” “Town Pond” 
“Small Pond” parcels 3-1, 3-5, 3-19, 3-29, 14-2, 14-4, and 2) Carriage Manor of Hooksett 
Condominium Association conversation property to the south of Head’s Pond in Hooksett, NH 
parcel 6-22-75. 

D. Ross motioned to allow Dr. Shankle to sign the Conservation Easement Deeds for the Villages 
at Head’s Pond and Carriage Manor.  Seconded by T. Tsantoulis. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 

b. 15-056  Approval of DRED contract to accept grant money allotted for Merrimack Riverfront 
Trails 

D. Ross motioned to approve entering into the Recreational Trails Program Grant Agreement and 
authorize Dr. Shankle to sign the agreement.  Seconded by D. Winterton. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 

c. 15-057  Adopt Changes to Administrative Code 
A. Jennings motioned to adopt the amendments to the Administrative Code as presented effective 
08/12/2015 and to remove the reference to the Tri-County Solid Waste Committee.  Seconded by D. 
Ross. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 
 

d. 15-058  Adopt Changes to Town Council Rules of Procedures 
D. Winterton motioned to adopt the amendments to the Town Council Rules of Procedures as 
presented effective 08/12/2015.  Seconded by A. Jennings. 
 
M. Miville:  Did we pass over attaching stipends to attendance? 
 
J. Sullivan:  We have approved that under the Administrative Code.  I think that is a good agenda item for 
a future meeting. 
 
Vote unanimously in favor. 

 
SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS 
N. Comai:  Record retention committee meets soon; we haven’t met since our last meeting. 
 
A. Jennings:  We voted David Elliot as Vice Chair of Parks & Rec. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Heritage Commission – there was a request from the Planning Board to subdivide property 
on University Heights.  It was an old slaughter house that burned many years ago.  It is not historical but 
we are going to do some historical archival to collect photos for public record.  It is the last house on Main 
St.  The dedication of the Hooksett Airport marker is coming up; I’ll have more info at our next meeting. 
 
D. Winterton:  Planning Board -the situation is to make a minor subdivision to the property on University 
Heights to make 2 lots out of 1.  One issue is the driveway isn’t where the state wants it so they have to 



Official-Town Council 
Meeting Minutes of 8/12/15  13 
 

go back and work that out.  The frivolous part is they thought it was the foundation of an old garage with 
old car parts in it.  One of the applicants mentioned it was the old slaughterhouse so we want to make 
sure there are no historical aspects before we make the final decision.  We are starting to get busy in 
town which is good.  Town Engineer was at the previous meeting.  We got him together with an applicant 
there which turned out to be very fortuitous.  They left to figure out a solution where previously the 
application have gone to a consulting engineer which would have probably created billable hours for the 
applicant.  Sewer Commission voted to fund an investigation for a composting facility.  They paid the 
engineering fees to investigate that, and the contract was awarded to Stantec.  Hooksett Youth Achiever 
met tonight.  We selected a winner and will present at the next meeting pending the availability of the 
recipient. 
 
D. Ross:  I missed Conservation Commission this week but they went over what has been discussed 
tonight.  We had a presentation from the engineering group going over the relocation of one section of the 
trail plan to make it acceptable so it would go through.  It was a good discussion on how crossings would 
be dealt with and the continued use of agriculture and the land because that is part of the whole project.  
The intern, Mila Paul, was amazing.  What a benefit to the town.  She pointed out a lot of things that 
needed to get done.  She also was very interested in possibly volunteering for another intern position 
having to do with the forestry plan that we don’t have.  That is part of her course of study coming up.  It 
came up that it seems to be difficult to get interns for the town.  I don’t know any of the details, but it was 
brought up.  It would be such a benefit to both us and the students.  It’s free, excellent help. 
 
M. Miville:  She is also helping Parks & Rec as well. 
 
J. Sullivan:  Your suggestion was written down by Dr. Shankle, especially with the college in town. 
 
D. Ross:  The Lambert junkyard was fully cleaned up and all requirements were met.  There was a 
question on posting no trespassing signage on all the easements in town.  We came to a consensus on a 
black/white/green diagonal sign.  Mila brought several suggestions; there will be signage where the gates 
are going to be installed to list what the restrictions are.  The gates will be donated by Blue Ribbon. 
 
D. Fitzpatrick:  For the record, that was a paid internship.  She received a weekly paycheck, but does not 
have health insurance. 
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
J. Sullivan:  Seeing no further public input, I am officially closing the public hearing on the Martin’s Ferry 
Road speed limit. 
 
M. Miville motioned to adjourn at 9:20pm.  Seconded by D. Ross. 
Vote unanimously in favor. 

NOTE:  The Town website www.hooksett.org may have attachments to these Town Council minutes for 
documents referred to in the minutes, reading file material, and/or ancillary documents that the Town 
Council Chair has signed as agent to expend as a result of the Council’s prior approval of the documents. 

Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Tiffany Verney 
Recording Clerk 

http://www.hooksett.org/
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